Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
June 13, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Hubert Pritchard, Scott Brown and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, and three (3) residents. 
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 
Scott Tarkowski, President of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association spoke of the fundraising craft fair the Association held at the Town Park on June 11, 2016.  Mr. Tarkowski stated the weather was not cooperative and some of the vendors backed out, but all in all they did well.  All of the food sold out and those that did stay had a good time.
Mr. Tarkowski informed the Board that the Association did receive the $25,000.00 grant they had applied for and $2,500.00 from the new Stewarts Shop being built on NYS Route 233.  That, in combination with the fundraiser and miscellaneous donations, they have raised about $47,000.00.  There have a crew that is looking to start work soon and the pool contract will be signed as soon as they receive the corrected copy.  They are still looking at a July opening.

Councilperson Hebbard asked if Mr. Tarkowski ever made contact with the Mayor of Oriskany.  Mr. Tarkowski responded that he spoke to him once but has not heard back.  WKTV did do an expose on the Fundraiser that was held.

Burton Seymour Sr. presented the Board with a petition, signed by the businesses along the NYS Route 233 corridor, requesting that the speed limit be reduced from 55 MPH to 45 MPH from the Westmoreland Middle School to the NYS Route 5 intersection.  Mr. Seymour held that the current speed limit makes it very difficult to enter and exit from businesses along this stretch of highway.  Discussion continued on the difficulty of passing through the NYS Route 233 and South Street intersection and the possibility of having a stop light put in there also.
Attorney Mattacola explained the first step would be a Board resolution to accept and support the petition.  The resolution would then have to be submitted through several State agencies to conduct traffic and feasibility studies before any determination will be made.  Because NYS Route 233 is a State road the decision rests with the State DOT. 
There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that he attended the Highway Superintendents Conference in Ithaca last week.  The classes were good but because of the new law concerning ethics, the vendors were not present, it was still very informative.

The Superintendent stated that the new football field at the park has been graded off.  The Highway Department from Kirkland brought their dozer and laser level.  The rocks have all been picked, and the field was ready to seed, however, the seeder was not available and then the rain came.  It will now need to be loosened up before it can be seeded. 
The new Mack plow truck is in the garage if anyone wants to see it.  It will be leaving this week to have the box and plow installed.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if anyone had heard anything about the ARGO grant for the escalator.  No one had, but Supervisor Eisnor stated he would call and check on that.  Councilperson Pritchard also complimented the Highway Department on the roadside mowing job they are doing.  They are even marking large rocks in the ditch the need to be picked up.
The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
The final roll will be turned in.  We had 4 grievances and 1 stipulation for a total of 5.  I will be

putting in the legal notice for the final roll.  Our EQ rate is 64%.  During the summer I will be     

trying to update the information on the new parcels as well as doing updates on the computer.  I

will be attending classes if they are close by.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report, and then asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;
Issued 14 permits for the month


1 Referral to ZBA

               1 Referral to Planning Board

                 
    


Collected $ 935.00 in fees

Complaints:   4


6058 Lower Lawrence - Grass
               5928 Springhouse - Trash

               7193 Cooper - Vehicles

               7197 Cooper - Trash 

 Appearance tickets for Town Court: 3


 5955 Skinner Road, 

 5880 Schieferstine Road, 

 5898 Route 26.

	Month
	May-15
	         
	 
	 
	 
	 Westmoreland Building/ Septic Permits
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	5/2/16
	2016-0028
	Seymour
	Burton
	5270 NYS Route 233
	302.004-2-58
	Demolition
	$20.00

	5/3/16
	2016-0029
	Seymour
	William
	7421 Pryor Road
	327.000-6-37
	Addition
	$48.00

	5/3/16
	2016-0030
	Johnson
	Justin
	4958 Jenkins Road
	313.000-1-35
	Septic
	$45.00

	5/5/16
	2016-0031
	Waterman
	Donna
	6781 W South Street
	314.000-2-4.2
	Accessory/Shed
	$20.00

	5/12/16
	2016-0032
	Carr
	David
	6212 Dix Road
	273.000-1-34.3
	Pool/Hot tub
	$30.00

	5/17/16
	2016-0033
	Snider
	Robert
	6280 West Carter Road
	273.000-1-28.12
	Pole barn
	$72.00

	5/19/16
	2016-0034
	Spatto
	Tony
	5779 Scadden Road
	288.000-2-19.2
	Solar array
	$25.00

	5/19/16
	2016-9991
	Arsic
	Nicole
	5730 NYS Route 233
	287.000-2-38
	Planning Board
	$100.00

	5/24/16
	2016-0035
	Kampf
	William
	7079 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-32.2
	Pool  
	$30.00

	5/26/16
	2016-0036
	Weeks
	Edward
	4828 Creaser Road
	314.000-2-32.2
	Porch
	$20.00

	5/26/16
	2016-0037
	Seymour
	Burton
	4819 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-55
	Commercial Bldg
	$420.00

	5/26/16
	2016-0038
	Seymour
	Burton
	4819 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-55
	Septic
	$45.00

	5/26/16
	2016-0039
	Maher
	Jason
	5967 NYS Route 26
	287.000-2-9
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/31/16
	2016-0040
	Regan
	Richard
	20 Abbey Road
	288.000-2-66.4
	Pole Bldg-Agric
	$0.00

	5/31/16
	2016-0041
	Fanigluca
	Emily
	6723 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-1.2
	Pool
	$30.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	   
	$935.00


Councilperson Brown asked the Codes Officer what rights, if any, the Town has to compel the owner of the burnt house on Creaser Road to comply with Town regulations.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that the house needs to come down because it is an unsafe building.  This falls under the Codes Enforcement venue and he believes Codes Enforcement Officer Cary Schreppel has already issued an order to remedy.  Attorney Mattacola added that the owner has thirty (30) days to comply with the order to remedy.  If he fails to do so, a court summons would be issued.  The worst case scenario is that the owner fails to comply and the Town would have to perform the necessary work and place a lien against the property for reimbursement.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the property across the street from Mohawk Metals is being filled.  He was under the impression that this parcel was considered wetlands and could not be disturbed.  He asked the Codes Officer to look into it.   
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.
Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;
 Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· 10 Lead & Copper samples are due by the end of June. This sampling is required every 3    years.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Worked with Town Supervisor on water meter issues.

· Replaced several broken water meters. I have placed an order for 6 new meters.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
In May we loaned out 965 items, registered two new members, and purchased thirty-five new   

books for $510.65. Mid-York Library staff has bar coded all the DVDs, adult fiction, mysteries,  

non-fiction and junior books. The director of Mid-York Library, Wanda Bruchis came Thursday  

to say that Mid-York will purchase the scanning equipment we will be using to upgrade our  

 system. Book Club; on May 9th, ten people read and discussed "The Snow Globe"     

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.

Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;


a)  Work on zoning changes

    
 
b)   Appear on and handle codes violation cases

     

c)   Amend pool agreement
Attorney Mattacola stated that the zoning law changes have been reviewed and returned to the Supervisor with his opinions.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he will pass it on to the members of the committee and would like to have one more meeting to discuss the changes.  Attorney Mattacola asked to be included in that meeting.

Attorney Mattacola added he has heard nothing more on the Workers Compensation issue.

There is one minor change the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association has requested in the pool contract.  They would like the verbiage “the pool is in good working order” removed, as it is not. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.
Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In May, the Town Clerk’s office sold eleven (11) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-eight (68) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $625.00.  Of that, $105.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $520.00.
On May 3, 2016 fourteen (14) late notices were sent out for dogs due in April 2016.  Renewal notices, for sixty-seven (67) dogs due in June were sent out on May 26, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $610.00, the Town will receive $14.02 in commissions and $595.98 was sent to NYS DEC.

There were three (3) marriage licenses sold for a total of $120.00, $67.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $52.50.  Eight (8) certified copies were issued for $80.00 and one (1) genealogy request was fulfilled for $22.00. 

Thirteen (13) permanent handicapped permits and four (4) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Thirteen (13) building permits, two (2) septic permits were issued in the month of May as well as one (1) Planning/Zoning referral totaling $935.00.  Payment of $200.00 was also received for four (4) Fire Inspections.

On May 20, 2016, I attended an Oneida Town Clerk’s meeting at the Maynard Fire Hall where I became CPR and AED certified.  

Summers hours for the Clerk’s office began on May 27, 2016.

Communications received:

1. Mercy Flight Central- announcement of permanent operations at Griffiss Airport.

2. Oneida County Youth Bureau – summer initiatives and baseball clinic.

3. Louise Glasso, City Clerk City of Rome- announcing her retirement.

4. Faheem Nasar, New Hartford resident- requesting informal meeting with elected Town       
Officials.

5. Spectrum- Time Warner Cable merged with Charter Communications to become Spectrum.
6. EV Roofing- quote to repair garage roof.

7. Westmoreland Central School, Maryann Hawkins- copy of School Board resolution to conduct 
a feasibility study of a shared transportation maintenance facility.

8. NYS Department of Transportation- special use permit for New York Run for the Fallen.

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District

W.C. reimbursement

$     4,742.44

2. Westmoreland Fire District
             




$        786.33


3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-April

$     8,180.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-April

$    10,010.00

5. Residents



park rentals (4)


$         100.00

6. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel



$           29.04

7. Tax Collector



2016 year end payment

$      3,321.50     

8. Westmoreland Central School

fuel



$    10,719.47

9. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel



$           44.66

10. Westmoreland Central School

fuel



$      5,009.84

11. County of Oneida


sales tax 1st quarter

$  299,717.04

12. County of Oneida


snow removal


$  102,109.00

13. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$      6,663.87

14. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$    13,458.57

15. County of Oneida


re-levied water/sewer fees
$    24,946.80

16. COCVAC



fuel



$      2,034.88

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Brown reported that he wants to get a meeting set up with the Safety Committee and asked for member Russell Young’s e-mail address.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of meeting he had with Bill Gibson, and engineer and Luke Lewis of Lewis Customs Homes.  They are building approximately 160 homes with geo-thermal heat in the Town of Marcy.  In order to provide electricity to these homes they are erecting a solar array on NYS Route 233 back to French Road (eight (8) to ten (10) acres).  The array will not be visible from the road.  Mr. Lewis indicated that this array will produce more power than is currently needed and asked if the Town would be willing to purchase their power from them.
A lengthy discussion commenced and several individuals comments on various areas of concern.  Burton Seymour Sr. stated that there is an old dump on that property that not many people are aware of.  Councilperson Pritchard added that during a meeting he had with Cornell Cooperative Extension, it was noted that these types of solar arrays are considered commercial entities and therefore taxed as such.  Gordon Reese, Chairman of the Zoning Board indicated he would like to see the Town put a moratorium on solar arrays until such time the Town is prepared to accommodate them.  Mr. Reese also mentioned that a bond should be required from those erecting the solar arrays to aid in cleanup of the property if the array fails or closes down.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the Boards plans to purchase goal posts for the new football field at the Park this year.  Because the new field will not be ready for play this year, he suggested the Board purchase the other soccer goal this year and the football goalposts next year.  He has obtained two (2) quotes.  One is for $4,935.00 and the other is $7,150.00 and matches the one we bought last year.  He explained the differences in the goals.

85 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to purchase a soccer goal to match the one purchased last year for the amount of $7,150.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard commented on an excerpt from the Zoning Board minutes that refers to “the Agriculture and Farming Department” and asked what organization this was.  There was no clear answer given but Gordon Reese stated he would address it.

86 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Town Board to pay for swimming lessons for Town residents at either the Clinton Pool or the Rome Pools.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated he has not been able to contact C. Jack Dodson again regarding the water feasibility study but will keep trying.

The Supervisor agreed to print and sign the amended pool agreement.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that National Grid is now getting into LED street lighting and he has received some information regarding it.

The Supervisor announced that our sales tax check was up $22,000.00 this quarter which puts us up by $21,068.00 for 2016.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that updating the Westmoreland Water District Manual is more involved than he had anticipated.  He would like to have a separate meeting to with the Board to go through it.  After a short discussion, the Board agreed to meet on Monday, June 20, 2016 at 5:00 P.M. to discuss the water.

87 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to support the petition presented to the Board to lower the speed limit from 55 mph to 45 mph on NYS Route 233 from the Westmoreland Central School to NYS Route 5 including the consideration of installing a stop light at the NYS Route 233 and South Street intersection and to refer to the appropriate government agencies for consideration as follows:

Resolution Of The Town Board Of The Town of Westmoreland 

To Initiate A Speed Limit Change And Traffic Signal Addition

WHEREAS, the Town of Westmoreland (hereinafter referred to as the “Town”) has as one of its 
charges the safety and well-being of the residents of the Town; and

WHEREAS, residents have expressed concern about the speed and amount of traffic on certain 
portions of State Route 233 in the Town; and

WHEREAS, the Town has a duty to explore increased safety for its residents; and therefore it is 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Westmoreland hereby approves the request to the 
New York State Department of Transportation, and any other required government authorities, for a 
traffic study to reduce the speed limit from 55 mph to 45 mph on State Route 233 in the Town of 
Westmoreland from Westmoreland Central School to the intersection of State Route 5 and State 
Route 233; and also to add a traffic signal at the intersection of State Route 233 and South Street in 
the Town of Westmoreland. 

  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
88 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

89 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of May 9, 2016 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
90 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #135 through #173 totaling $173,591.54.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

91 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #180 through #224, which totals $27,721.52.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
92 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:


Tindall Water


vouchers #6-#7

which totals

$7,261.10

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #40-#53
which totals

$3,770.91
Spencer Water


voucher #9

which totals

$    228.00
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board that the Special Meeting to discuss the Westmoreland Water Manual will be June 20, 2016 at 5:00 P.M. and the next regular Board meeting will be July 11, 2016 at 6:30 P.M.  He then opened the floor to public comment. 
Gordon Reese stated that he has tried to get the speed limit on Eureka Road lowered in the past and nothing ever came of it.  What should he do?  Attorney Mattacola replied that he would need to go through the same procedure that Mr. Seymour did.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting.

93 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to enter into executive session to discuss pending litigation.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried at 7:35 P.M.

At 7:51 P.M. Supervisor Eisnor reconvened the regular session.

94 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to hire Vanessa Nelson as Codes Clerk, not to exceed two (2) hours per week at the rate of $12.50 per hour to be paid by voucher.   All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

95 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:52 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 

